
 

ASOR Board of Trustees Fall Meeting  
December 16, 2020 Zoom 3:00-6:00PM 

 

Present: Sharon Herbert (President), Richard Coffman (Board Chair), Andrew Vaughn (Executive 
Director, non-voting), Charles (Chuck) Jones (Vice President), Susan Ackerman (Past President), 
Ann-Marie Knoblauch (Secretary), Lisa Ackerman, Emily Miller Bonney, Theodore (Teddy) Burgh, 
Erin Darby, J. P. Dessel, 
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3. Officers Nominations Committee Report (Joe Greene) 

• Joe reported that the ONC recommends Emily Miller Bonney for an initial three-year term 
as ASOR Treasurer (January 1, 2021-December 31, 2023): c.v. and statement posted at 
 http://www.asor.org/hidden/board-info/2020/12-handouts  

Carolyn Strange moved.  

BE IT RESOLVED that the that the ASOR Board of Trustees appoint Emily Miller Bonney 
to an initial three-year term as ASOR Treasurer (January 1, 2021-December 31, 2023). 

No discussion. 
Unanimously approved.  

4. Trustee Nominations Committee Report (Jane DeRose Evans)  

• Jane reported that Joe Greene will be retiring and thanked him for his service.  
• The trustees elected during the November elections are listed below.  
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6. Thanks to outgoing Trustees (Sharon Herbert) 

• Sharon expressed thanks and appreciation to those trustees finishing their term and 
rotating off the board, Sheila Bishop, Joe Greene, and Eric Welch, all of whom have been 
active and committed trustees in their time on the board. Many thanks for the wisdom and 
commitment of departing trustees. 

Eric Meyers moved. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the ASOR Board of Trustees thank Sheila Bishop, Joe Greene, 
and Eric Welch for their service to the ASOR Board of Trustees.  
 
Unanimously approved.  

7. Editor Appointment from the Publication Committee (Sharon Herbert) 

• Sharon noted that Hanan Charaf has done an excellent job as editor of the Archaeological 
Report Series for six years. 

• The Publications Committee did a search and came up with an excellent candidate and 
presents the nomination from the Publications Committee. 

 
Ann-Marie Knoblauch moved, Carolyn Strange seconded.  
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the ASOR Board of Trustees appoint Jennie Ebeling as Editor of 
the ASOR Archaeological Report Series (ASOR–ARS) for a three-year term, beginning 
January 1, 2021, and ending December 31, 2023.  
 
No discussion. 
Unanimously approved.  

8. Treasurer’s Report (Heather McKee) 

• Because Heather McKee was not present, Agenda items 8 and 9 were rolled together. 

9. Finance Committee Discussion and Action Items (Andy Vaughn and Richard Coffman
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• From 2009 to 2020, the Unrestricted Assets Available for Operations have gone up 
quite a bit. This is due in large part to the fact that we have operated well for ten 
years. Total Net Assets have also increased substantially, due in part to the recent 
acquisition of the Strange Center. (Fixed Assets such as the Strange Center are 
considered Net Assets without Donor Restrictions, but are not available for 
operations.) 

• From 2018 to 2020 Net Assets have gone up about $1,000,000, a very positive 
thing.
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iii. Review Budget to Actual showing operating profit or loss (Exhibits C and D)  

• 
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iv. Review of Investment Balances and Returns (Exhibit E, Exhibit F, and 
balances listed in Finance Committee Report).  

 
2. Action Items (Richard Coffman) 

We have before us ten motions from the Finance Committee that the Executive 
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No discussion.  
Unanimously approved. 
 

iv. Motion from the Finance Committee: To establish a Board-Designated Building 
Fund 

 
Emily Miller Bonney moved:  
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the ASOR Board of Trustees approves the motion and 
retires the current Temporarily Restricted Building Fund and establishes a Board- 
DesignateR 
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vii. Motion from the Finance Committee: To add the Mason Endowment to “Appendix 
II—Spending Policies of the ASOR Investment and Spending Policy” 

 
Randy Helm moved on Motions VII and VIII, which are housekeeping issues and 
handled together. 

BE IT RESOLVED that the ASOR 
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Carol Meyers moved. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED that the ASOR Board of Trustees adopts the motion and 
enthusiastically thanks Heather McKee for her service as ASOR Treasurer for the past 
three years.  
 
Discussion: 

• Heather’s term ends at the end of the calendar year (2020), and this motion 
was met with much enthusiasm from the Board. 
 

Unanimously approved. 
 

 3. Additional discussion items:  

i. Discussion of financial oversight (see Finance Committee memo reporting on the 
engagement of Todd Mann Management Group [TMMG] and Charity CFO) 

• Andy began the discussion by referring Board members to the Executive Director’s 
Report, that by engaging TMMG, ASOR would now have an external accounting firm 
doing the monthly reconciliations, but without the power to write checks. Previously we 
had not been following best practices; this external oversight will help. Todd Mann 
Management is an ACLS-recommended management firm. 

• Sharon provided some background, indicating that ASOR has been doing a great job 
managing the books internally, first with Andy and Selma, and now Andy and Britta.  
As ASOR has grown, however, the right thing to do is to bring in external oversight.  

• Richard noted that this will free up time for Britta to do other work that needs to be 
done.  

ii. Chairs Coordinating Council (CCC) Update (Chuck Jones) 

• Chuck shared that the CCC had met monthly over the course of the year, in which the 
chairs gave updates on the work of their committees. He noted two topics of most 
concern to the committee chairs:  

• The Strategic Plan 
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a. Sharon began the discussion by reminding the Board that the Annual Meeting 
(AM) is one of the most important things we do. We reluctantly shifted to an online 
Annual Meeting in 2020, but it was a success in large part because of the hard 
work of the Program Committee. The online meeting had some downsides, but 
many more upsides, and it seems to be a “genie we can’t put back in the bottle.” 
As we look to the future, we will need to continue with some of the virtual events.  

b. We are now looking at ways to combine an in-person meeting with an online 
component for 2021.  

c. Helen (joined the PC in 2016, co-chair since 2017) and Allison (first year as co-
chair of the PC) gave a brief report (and referenced their submitted written report 
and summary data report):  

d. While the committee was at first skeptical about the pivot to a virtual format, the 
results show a lot of participation. Survey results indicate that 80% of respondents 
gave the AM (meeting, content and format) a 4 or 5 out of 5, indicating they were 
happy with the content. (See their report.) 4-9% of the respondents did not enjoy 
the meeting, but qualitative comments suggest it was the idea of a virtual meeting 
in general, so some of that is out of the Program Committee’s control. 

e. Posters had an hour-
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the live discussion for each session was too short and should be 90 minutes.   
q. Furthermore, the session chairs were not given a lot of instructions on how to 

organize their discussion session
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• Sharon asked if the original poster could be shared.  

 

• Developments in ASOR Online Resources  

• Andy pointed Board members to the section in the Executive Director’s report about 
online resources. He also thanked the members of the BOT who have donated 
materials. 

• Current Cultural Heritage Initiatives 
• Andy noted that ASOR has been focusing on North Africa, specifically Libya. We 

have four 


